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Mission

History Colorado inspires generations to find wonder and meaning  
in our past and to engage in creating a better Colorado.

Vision

History Colorado cultivates the most well-informed, engaged citizenry  
in the nation who understand the present in the context of the past  

and who work together to build a better Colorado. 

Our Goals

To inspire a love of, connection to, and engagement in  
Colorado and the state’s history

To provide excellent stewardship of Colorado’s past through our collections

To build an efficient, effective, and financially robust organization  
to ensure our sustainability into the future

On the cover: 
The History Colorado Center, celebrating its first year, and History Colorado’s regional sites offer memorable 

experiences to schoolkids, families, tourists, adult learners, preservationists, and other visitors of all ages.  
Top, second from left, and far right photos by Cora Kemp.

All images are from the collections of History Colorado unless otherwise noted. Visitors to the History Colorado Center take a break outside the 
Destination Colorado exhibit.
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Letter from the President and CEO  

and State Historic Preservation Officer

John F. Kennedy once said, “Change is the law of life. And 

those who look only to the past or present are certain to 

miss the future.” It’s our job and our joy to bring Colorado’s 

past to life as we explore the challenges and achievements 

of today. And what engages students, visitors, and 

communities in meaningful experiences with Colorado’s 

heritage is how we plan for the future. With the History 

Colorado Center’s first year under our belt, we see the 

reward of our efforts in the many new faces in our museum 

on a daily basis. Our dedicated staff, board, and volunteer 

corps—along with our individual, community, corporate, and foundation partners—

brought the History Colorado Center’s inaugural year to life. 

Along with the center’s Phase II opening of our Living West exhibit and programs at 

our doorstep, we’ll again feature major traveling shows—this year coming from the 

American Museum of Natural History and the American Anthropological Association.

As we continue on the course we’ve set, our staff and partners are also instrumental in 

bringing programs like new digital resources for educational outreach and for planned 

growth of our regional museums, like the upcoming $2.4 million expansion of the Ute 

Indian Museum in Montrose. In addition, they are broadening awareness of the positive 

statewide impact of our Preservation Programs through the State Historical Fund and 

the Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation. 

It’s been an exciting year, one for which we’ve garnered both local and national 

recognition. What do these accomplishments and accolades mean? They tell us 

that we’re on the right path, and they push us to keep moving toward an exciting, 

educational, robust, and sustainable tomorrow.

Edward C. Nichols

President and CEO, History Colorado

State Historic Preservation Officer

Letter from the Chairman of the  

Board of Directors

I’m happy to join Ed Nichols—who has led History 

Colorado’s very talented, high-performing staff through 

an exciting six years—in introducing this year’s Annual 

Report. You’re likely familiar with the story of how our 

organization, which we no longer call a “Society,” left an 

inadequate building at Thirteenth and Broadway to make 

way for the Ralph L. Carr Colorado Judicial Center, found 

a new home one block south, and, with critical support 

from the State and many others, built the magnificent 

History Colorado Center. Along the way, History Colorado 

transformed. It became a much more relevant, important cultural institution in the 

Denver metro area and throughout the state.

History Colorado’s Board of Directors played a key role in this story, providing guidance, 

overseeing many facets of a complicated project, and helping secure the necessary 

funds. Indeed, the board has always been comprised of talented, dedicated people, many 

of whom have also been loyal financial supporters. But it didn’t take long after the new 

center opened to realize that we needed to reexamine the board’s functioning to ensure 

that it played its part in our ongoing success and well-being. 

In addition to its own increased commitment of support, the board is focused on the 

importance of the private sector to supplement the longstanding support we receive 

from the State of Colorado and to help provide funding for exhibits, programs, and 

services that will continue to engage Coloradans and visitors. The board has also 

adopted term limits and other “best practices,” reduced its size, and committed to 

having its membership reflect even better our fabulous state. 

History Colorado and its board are on the march together, and our members and other 

supporters will remain key companions on that journey.

Jim McCotter

Chairman of the Board, History Colorado
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Accomplishments

•	 The multiple award–winning History Colorado Center welcomed more than 132,000 
museum visitors, 51,000 event guests, and 5,000 researchers.

•	 More than 32,000 K–12 students from 600 schools took part in education programs at the 
History Colorado Center.

•	 A new School Bus Fund and Wells Fargo School Bus Endowment are enabling improved 
access to the History Colorado Center for students from Title I schools.

•	 Education outreach programs reached more than 9,700 students through History Take 
Out and 16,000 through Artifact Kits, and gave 1,741 teachers professional development 
opportunities. 

•	 History Colorado reached more than 6,000 students from Title I schools and provided over 
1,500 experiences to at-risk students. 

•	 The Smithsonian’s National Museum of American History chose History Colorado to host 
an exclusive loan of Thomas Jefferson’s Bible: The Life and Morals of Jesus of Nazareth.
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•	 The popular WPA-era Denver Diorama went back on display in its new 
location at the History Colorado Center, and the Denver A to Z exhibit 
opened with a celebratory beer-pairing dinner featuring local craft 
brewers.

•	 History Colorado partnered with The Anschutz Foundation and the 
Center for American Values to present The American Soldier: From the 
Civil War to the War in Iraq at the History Colorado Center along with 
a display highlighting Colorado’s Medal of Honor recipients.

•	 A $142,000 grant from the Institute of Museum and Library Services 
enabled collections staff to inventory, photograph, and document 
the more than 6,000 items stored at the Museum Support Center 
in Pueblo—a major step in ongoing efforts to improve physical and 
intellectual control of the collection.

•	 History Colorado’s Annual Fund saw a 17% increase in new donors and 
greater involvement in giving events such as Colorado Gives Day and 
the Colorado Combined Campaign.
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Photo by Cora Kemp

•	 History Colorado’s Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation, State Historical Fund, 
and Education department hosted the first dedicated hands-on festival to honor Colorado’s 
built environment and cultural heritage.

•	 History Colorado expanded Cultural Heritage nominations to the National and State 
Registers, with a continued focus on saving threatened and underrepresented resources 
across the state. 

•	 Twenty-four farms and ranches from fifteen counties joined the nearly 500 Centennial 
Farms—an honor for properties owned and operated continuously by the same family for 
100 years or more.

•	 History Colorado’s regional museums and historic sites saw attendance grow by more 
than 12% in the past year. Increased revenue from the Grant-Humphreys Mansion rental 
property contributed to History Colorado’s long-term sustainability.

•	 History Colorado’s El Pueblo History Museum hosted the traveling exhibit Sisters of  
Loretto: 200 Years Working for Peace, Acting for Justice, highlighting the order’s contributions 
in Colorado and New Mexico.

•	 Through the generosity of the Josephine H. Miles Trust, History Colorado acquired the 
magnificent bedroom suite commissioned by H.A.W. Tabor for his wife Baby Doe on their 
honeymoon. The couple used the elaborately carved bed and dresser in their Denver home. 
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2012–2013 Attendance 

History Colorado owns and operates historic 
sites and museums in communities throughout 
the state. 

	 History Colorado Center	  | 	 191,525

	 Byers-Evans House	  | 	 16,931

	 El Pueblo History Museum	  | 	 30,870

	 Fort Garland Museum	  | 	 11,188

	 Fort Vasquez Museum	  | 	 7,077

	 Georgetown Loop Railroad®	  | 	 107,297

	 Grant-Humphreys Mansion	  | 	 19,808

	 Healy House/Dexter Cabin	  | 	 4,402

	 Trinidad History Museum	  | 	 11,706

	 Ute Indian Museum	  | 	 8,305

	 TOTAL 	  | 	 409,109
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The State Historical Fund 

Total Grant Dollars Awarded by County from Program 

Inception Through Fiscal Year 2013

Number of grants awarded indicated by numbers

Fiscal Year 2013

	 Grants awarded	  |  	119

	 Total value of those grants	  | 	 $6,066,442

	Grants awarded since program’s inception	 | 	 3,972

	 Total value of those grants	  | 	 $256,303,348

For more information, visit:  
www.HistoryColorado.org/grants/grants

Through the State Historical Fund, History Colorado 
continues to help organizations and communities preserve 
their heritage. Every year, the program receives a portion 
of the total state tax revenues generated by limited-stakes 
gaming in the towns of Black Hawk, Central City, and 
Cripple Creek. The Fund is one of the most significant 
forces behind the preservation of Colorado history and a 
catalyst for strengthening communities statewide. 
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FY 2012–13 Total

 $19,749,714 

 $1,006,433 

 $1,735,950 

 $1,388,257 

 $543,212 

 $249,868 

 $24,673,434 

 

 $10,784,207 

 $3,239,535 

 $4,137,250 

 $1,610,005 

 $1,412,553 

 $1,766,380 

 $591,647 

 $485,157 

 $504,025 

 $142,675 

 $24,673,434

Total

 $10,784,207 

 $10,866,669 

 $1,610,005 

 $1,412,553 

 $24,673,434

 Archaeology & 
Historic Preservation 

 $12,799,763 

 $732,134 

—
 $55,000 

—
 $219,868 

 $13,806,765 

 

 $10,784,207 

—
—

 $1,610,005 

 $1,412,553 

—
—
—
—
—

 $13,806,765

Operations

—
 $10,866,669 

 $1,610,005 

 $1,412,553 

 $13,889,227

History Colorado

 $6,949,951 

 $274,299 

 $1,735,950 

 $1,333,257

 $543,212 

 $30,000 

 $10,866,669 

 

 

—
 $3,239,535 

 $4,137,250 

—
—

 $1,766,380 

 $591,647 

 $485,157 

 $504,025 

 $142,675 

 $10,866,669 

 $19,749,714 

 $1,006,433 

 $3,917,287 

 $24,673,434 

Grants

 $10,784,207 

—
—
—

 $10,784,207  

Support & Revenue Source

Limited Gaming Revenue
Federal Grants
Museum Admission and Rental Fees
Sales of Goods and Services
Donations
Interest Income

Expenditure by Program

State Historical Fund Preservation Grant Program
Regional Museum and Sites
Museum Operations
Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation
State Historical Fund
Administrative and Support Services 
Restricted Gift/Grant Projects
Membership 
Development
Museum Stores

High Level Summary

Support & Revenue Source

Limited Gaming Revenue
Federal Grants
Earned Income

Total Revenue

Expenditures

State Historical Fund Preservation Grant Program
History Colorado Operations
Office of Archaeology and Historic Preservation
State Historical Fund

History Colorado Financial Summary 2012–2013
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Make History Colorado! Capital Campaign

After four years and an abundance of community support, History Colorado is within 
$500,000 of reaching our goal for the Make History Colorado! capital campaign.

We selected Make History Colorado! as the theme for our first major campaign because 
we were asking the community to do just that. Our collective effort has made history—
not only for this organization, but also for the Denver cultural community and our state. 
Contributions from our donors and partners have enabled us to achieve more than we 
could have dreamed in the 134 years since our organization’s founding.

Since opening the History Colorado Center in April 2012, we have completed Phase I  
of our core exhibits plan and hosted two traveling exhibits; we have also developed new history 
education programs and integrated environmental education programs, as well as plans for digital 
learning environments that will expand our reach across the state and beyond. Our Phase II exhibit, 
Living West, opens November 23, 2013, and Phase III is now in development. 

History Colorado’s new exhibits and programming have attracted attention and funding 
support from national organizations such as the National Science Foundation, the Institute 

of Museum and Library Services, and the Smithsonian Institution, in addition to 
transformative gifts from the Colorado philanthropic community.

History Colorado is grateful for your generous support.

Funding Source	 % Total Committed

•  Foundations	 37%

•  Individuals	 24%

•  Family Foundations	 22%

•  Corporate Foundations	 6%

•  Estates	 5%

•  Corporate	 3%

•  Federal Grants	 2%

•  Organizations	 1%



2012/2013 Annual Report  | 9

Community Partners 

History Colorado’s community partners enabled us to achieve goals for 2012–13 
including a new exhibit about Denver, traveling exhibits, and online educational 
resource development. Our corporate and foundation partners also contributed 
toward programs to support History Colorado’s future.

Our partners at BP America, with offices in Denver and Durango, helped fund the 
development of our new online learning environments based on stories featured in 
History Colorado Center exhibits. Now museum visitors, students, and educators 
can explore media content related to the Amache internment camp, Bent’s Fort, 
the Lincoln Hills resort community, the town of Keota, and life at Mesa Verde. 
Grants from the Bonfils-Stanton Foundation and the federal 
Institute of Museum and Library Services provided additional 
support for History Colorado to develop digital resources.

A partnership with Wells Fargo helped us display the beloved 
diorama of early Denver now in the History Colorado Center 
lobby and to establish the Wells Fargo School Bus Endowment, 
which provides transportation reimbursements for Title I 
designated schools.

A grant from The Denver Foundation’s Inclusiveness Project 
helped us present “FWD: 1963–2013,” a successful civic 
engagement series with film, theater, and conversation 
examining the Civil Rights movement in 1963 and reflecting 
on where we are today.

In May, The Anschutz Foundation generously helped stage 
The American Soldier: A Photographic Tribute—From the Civil War to the War in Iraq at the History 
Colorado Center, as well as educational activities, tours, and programs across the state. Provided in 
partnership with the Center for American Values in Pueblo, a display featuring Colorado’s Medal of 
Honor recipients augmented The American Soldier.

Freedom Singer Rutha Harris  
was among the performers for  
the series “FWD: 1963–2013,”  

in a program exploring the  
role of music and the arts in  

the Civil Rights Movement.

Officer Henry Jones, Jr.,  
Sue Smith, and Michael Hesse 
attend the opening reception  
for The American Soldier.
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The Volunteers of History Colorado

In 2012–13, 473 volunteers generously contributed 31,174 hours of service, which had a 
monetary value of $686,755. The volunteers awarded twelve grants for History Colorado 
programs in Denver and at regional museums across the state, with a total value of $10,792.  

History Colorado volunteers come from all over the state of Colorado, serving their state and 
communities by telling our unique Colorado stories, preserving historic artifacts, and engaging 
visitors, along with their many other contributions. As History Colorado grows, we welcome the 
opportunity to continue to provide valuable services that benefit our community. This would 
not be possible without the hard work of our volunteers!

Executive Board
Jeanne Heimbuck, President
Rae Wiseman, Vice President
Sandi Klatt, Treasurer
Linda Bryan, Recording Secretary
Jeanne Boudreau, Corresponding Secretary
Marianne Swayze, Past President

Committee Chairs
Larry Amman
Janet Carl
Margaret Conable
Edward Ellis
Elizabeth A. Graham
Mavis Kacena
Stephanie Longsdorf
Pat Nading-Amman
Gloria Rosener
Janet Smola
Judy Sullivan 
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Thank You to Our Annual Fund Donors

History Colorado is grateful for our  

many donors and giving members. 

Community support enables us to preserve 

the history of our state for present and  

future generations. The following have 

demonstrated exceptional commitment  

to History Colorado during our last  

fiscal year starting July 1, 2012, through  

June 30, 2013. Additional gifts were made 

to the Colorado Historical Foundation 

in support of the ongoing Make History 

Colorado! capital campaign.

Donors
President’s Circle ($10,000+)

Black Hills Energy

The Hanafin Foundation, Inc.

Mrs. Roberta Heisterkamp

Hunt Alternatives Fund

Josephine H. Miles Trust

Walter S. Rosenberry, III Charitable Trust

Trinchera and Tercio Foundation, LLC

Volunteers of History Colorado

Platinum ($5,000–$9,999)

Richard & Mary Lyn Ballantine

Carol J. Burt and Raymond Larimer Hilliard

Colorado Tourism Office

The Denver Foundation

The Ladd Foundation

SM Energy Company

Railroad Art by Scotty

Gold ($1,000–$4,999)

Elizabeth and Evan Anderman

Mr. Hartman Axley

Bar NI Ranch 

Mr. Joseph Bell

Mr. & Mrs. Jon-Erik Borgen

Barbara Bowes

The Carson Foundation 

Chambers Family Fund

Col. & Mrs. Jeff E. Chostner

Elise R. Donohue Charitable Trust

Mr. James Dorrough

Mrs. Maud B. Duke

E. M. Christmas Foundation

Mr. Eaton Smith

Mr. Edward E. Ellis & Ms. Barbara Neal

ExxonMobil Foundation, Inc.

Mrs. Christine S. Fahlund & Mr. Greg Fahlund

Ruth Falkenberg and Larry Nelson

William and Janis Falkenberg

Mr. & Ms. John M. Fitzgerald

Friends of Fort Garland

Friends of Historical Trinidad Inc.

Mr. & Mrs. Stanley A. Gardner

The Gilman Family Foundation

Mr. & Mrs. Edwin H. Grant, Jr.

Mr. & Mrs. Newell M. Grant

Mr. & Mrs. Patrick A. Grant

Peter and Rhondda Grant

Joseph W. Halpern

Keith H. and Jeanne L. Heimbuck

Mr. & Mrs. Kevin A. Hobbs

Holland & Hart LLP

Mrs. Eileen Honnen McDonald 

The Honorable & Mrs. Gary M. Jackson

Rich & Sue Jones

Mr. & Mrs. Fred Koch

Mrs. Gene Koelbel

Koelbel Family Foundation

Frank and Monty Kugeler

Penny Hall Lewis 

Dr. & Mrs. Virgilio Licona

Stephanie Longsdorf

J. Landis and Sharon Martin 

Jim & Carole McCotter

Mr. & Mrs. T. Kevin McNicholas

Fritz & Melanie Meyer

The Monaghan Foundation

Mr. Douglas N. Morton &  

Mrs. Marilyn L. Brown

Mr. Chuck J. Murphy 

Thomas J. Noel, Ph.D. & Mrs. Violet S. Noel

Mr. & Mrs. David Palmer

Pikes Peak United Way

Ms. Ann Alexander Pritzlaff

Pueblo Rotary 43 Foundation

Mrs. Jane Quinette

Rudy & Alice Ramsey Foundation

Mr. & Mrs. James H. Ranniger

Sage Hospitality

Schlessman Family Fund 

Sierra Grande School District R-30 

Mr. & Mrs. William Sinclaire

Ms. Amy Slothower

Mr. Harold M. Sorensen, Jr.

Southern Colorado Community Foundation

Mr. & Mrs. Marvin Stein

Mr. Phillip G. Sterritt

Giles Toll, M.D. & Ms. Constance L. Hauver

Mr. John B. Trueblood

Tryba Architects

Mr. & Mrs. William B. Tutt

Mr. & Mrs. James J. Volker

Ms. Evelyn R. Waldron & Ms. June Stool

Ms. Sharon Wilkinson

Mr. & Mrs. Charles H. Woolley
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Ms. Jean Woytek

Steamboat Ski & Resort Corporation

Xcel Energy Foundation

Yampa Valley Community Foundation

Silver ($500–$999)

Mr. & Mrs. Mark E. Anderson

Mr. & Mrs. Todger Anderson

Anonymous Donor

Mr. & Mrs. Russell E. Atha, III

Mr. and Mrs Dennis E Baldwin

Bansbach Foundation

Mr. & Mrs. William J. Barrett

Mr. Brian Bennett

W. Bart Berger

Mr. & Mrs. John W. Blair

Katherine & Bjorn Borgen

Borgen Family Foundation

Mr. Cletus E. Byrne, Jr. &  

Mrs. Katherine C. Byrne*

Caroline Bancroft Trust 

Mr. & Mrs. James Campbey

Mr. Mark H. Carson 

Mr. & Mrs. Frank M. Carter 

Mr. Monty Cleworth

Ms. Frances Coet

Colorado Combined Campaign

Colorado Health Foundation

Colorado Humanities 

Colorado Serum Company 

S. Robert Contiguglia, M.D.  

& Mrs. Georgianna Contiguglia

Mr. & Mrs. Peter H. Coors

Mr. & Mrs. Thomas F. Cope

CSAC Foundation 

Dr. William E. Davis

Ms. Laura J. Davis & Ms. Angela M. DeSantis

Mrs. Stasia W. Davison

Peter & DeeDee Decker

Mr. James E. Donlin

Carol & Albert Dowden

Mr. & Mrs. Gary C. Dudley

Keith & Kathie Finger

Ellen & Fred Fisher

Lt. Col. & Mrs. Larry Foos

Mr. & Mrs. Sam E. Forbes

Mr. & Mrs. Mark M. Foster

Mr. & Mrs. James P. Fugere 

Mr. & Mrs. Samuel Gary 

Ms. Cecily M Grant 

Dr. Marilyn Harris & Mr. Robert B. Harris 

Mr. & Mrs. Charles R. Hazelrigg 

Hensel Phelps Construction Co. 

Dr. & Mrs. William R. Hiatt 

Mr. Jerome C. Hill 

Mr. Joseph Huggins

Mr. & Mrs. Michael J. Jefferson

Mr. & Mrs. D. Scott Johnson

Ms. Maxine E. Johnson

Phil Karsh & Linda Love

Ms. Betty K. Keena

Mr. Frank A. Kemp* & Mrs. Pauline W. Kemp

Mr. James King

Mrs. Sharon J. Kirts

Mr. & Mrs. James B. Kurtz 

Mrs. Katherine Lawrence 

Mr. & Mrs. Edward Lehman

Mr. Nigel Lock

Maj. Gen. Andy Love &  

Mrs. Virginia Morrison Love

Mr. Dan A. Love & Ms. Cameron Wolfe

Mr. & Mrs. Patrick Mahncke

Mr. & Mrs. Gerald R. Makela

The Mally Fund

Peggy & David Marks

Mr. Daniel McBride

Ms. Veronica A. McCaffrey &  

Ms. Barbara A. Frank 

Mr. James Merrill 

Metropolitan State University of Denver

Mr. & Mrs. Edward B. Miller

Mr. John E. Moye and Mrs. Pamela W. Moye

Mr. Jim Mulligan

Mr. & Mrs. David Myers

Mr. Richard Nehring & Mrs. Brooke Bower

Mr. and Mrs. Edward C. Nichols

Mr. & Mrs. Robert J. Nichols

Mr. Richard E. Pate, III

Ms. Marie Patterson

Emi & Dan Peterson

Piton Foundation 

Mr. & Mrs. John D. Priester 

Daniel & Meg Quiat 

Mr. Robert S. Rich & Dr. Myra L. Rich

Dr. & Mrs. John F. Roberts

Mr. & Mrs. Richard L. Robinson

Ms. Melanie M. Roth 

Mr. Paul T. Ruttum & Ms. B. Elyse Tipton

Errol & Carole Salter 

Ms. Mary B. Schaefer & Mr. Hugh Rice 

Ms. Betty Shoemaker 

Ms. Patricia R. Somerville 

Mr. Benjamin F. Stapleton, III

Dr. & Mrs. John E. Struthers, Jr.

Erik & Frances H. Taylor

Tenth Mountain Division Foundation, Inc.

Ms. Nancy B. Tieken

Mr. & Mrs. David O. Tryba

Ms. Julie Van Camp

Thomas N. Vincent &  

Mrs. Eleanor V. Vincent*

Mr. Andy Walker

Mr. & Mrs. Marshall E. Wallach

Mr. & Mrs. Michael D. West

Bronze ($250–$499)

Mr. & Mrs. Joe Abell

Mr. Peter Abuisi

Ms. Dana B. Allen

Mr. & Dr. Edward Altman, Jr

Ms. Julie P. Anderies

Sue Anschutz-Rodgers

Mr. & Mrs. James Anttonen

Dr. David M. Armstrong 

Ms. Mary J. Armstrong 

Mr. & Mrs. William D. Armstrong

Aspen Historical Society

Ms. Barbara Benedict

Ms. Ann-Carolyn Bennett & Ms. Betsy Watts

The P. Bruce & Virginia C. Benson Foundation

Mr. John Birkeland & Ms. Joy Hall

Mr. Joseph B. Blake

Boettcher Foundation

The Honorable Larry L. Bohning

Mr. Bill C. Bottoms

Mr. Clarence W. Brown

Mr. & Mrs. Frederick Brown

*Deceased 
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Mr. Darrell A. Brown & Ms. Suzanne McNitt

Mr. & Mrs. M. Peyton Bucy

Mr. & Mrs. Thomas E. Caldwell

Mr. Charles G. Cannon

Mr. Charles P. Case

Ms. Patricia Casey

Mr. Ryan Chase

Mrs. Sheila M. Cleworth

Mr. & Mrs. Alan Cohen

Mr. George W. Cole

Mr. & Mrs. Malcom E. Collier

Mr. Kevin S. Crandell &  

Ms. Margaret A. Conable

Mr. Jeremy Critz

Dr. & Mrs. Orlando S. Cuevas

Mrs. Marion Curtis & Mr. George B. Curtis

Ms. Cynthia G. Daniels

Mr. John C. Davis, IV

Dr. Jane Day

Ze & Dick Deane

Denver Jaycees

Mr. & Mrs. H. Benjamin Duke, III

Philippe Dunoyer 

Elmer F. Pierson Foundation

EnCana Oil & Gas (USA) Inc. 

Ruth Falkenberg & Larry Nelson 

Mr. James A. Fanning

Ms. Betty W. Farrington

Dr. James E. Fell, Jr. 

Mr. & Mrs. John A. Ferguson

Mr. & Mrs. Fritz Fischer

Mr. & Dr. Dale Fitting

Mr. & Mrs. Allan Frank

Ms. Christina Freyer

Mr. Lester Garrison

Mr. & Mrs. Alan G. Gass

Mr. & Mrs. Richard D. George

Mr. & Mrs. George C. Gibson 

Ms. Kajsa Gotlin

Mr. George K. Gramer, Jr

Sam & Jean Guyton

J.N. Hall Trust

Dr. & Mrs. Charles A. Harbert

Mr. & Mrs. Duke Hartman

Mr. & Mrs. Barry Hirschfeld

Mr. & Mrs. Steven H. Holtze

Howard Lorton Galleries

Mr. & Mrs. John D. Howell

Mr. & Mrs. William R. Hudon

Mr. & Mrs. George G. Hutchison, III

Dr. Martha Illige

Ms. Kelli Johnson

Ms. Marguerite L. Johnson, Jr. &  

Mr. Eugene A. Lang

Mr. Eric Johnson

Ms. Diane Kaminsky

Mr. Edward R. Kellenberger

Mr. & Mrs. Howard T. Kingry

Ms. Diana W. Kinsey

Mr. & Mrs. Jerry L. Kirkegaard

Ms. Elizabeth T. Kirkpatrick

The Klussman Family

Mr. & Mrs. Roger D. Knight

Mr. & Mrs. Walter A. Koelbel, Jr.

Mr. & Mrs. Jon Kolomitz

Mr. & Mrs. Donald L. Kortz

Ms. Barbara Kral & Ms. Denise Heger

Mr. David Lettin & Ms. Kathleen Winters 

Nancy E. Livingston 

Mr. & Mrs. Ronald Lundquist

Mr. James D. Maniscalco

David & Peggy Gordon Marks Family 

Foundation

Dr. Deborah A. Martinez

Mr. & Mrs. Robert Matthews

James & Lea McAnally

Jim & Dierdre Mercurio

Mizel Museum of Judaica 

Mr. & Mrs. Bill M. Moon 

Mr. & Mrs. Jack Moritz

Mr. William D. Neighbors

Dr. & Mrs. Richard Obregon

Dr. George I. Ogura

Mr. Laurence T. Paddock

Mr. & Mrs. William F. Pass

Mr. & Mrs. Daniel K. Paulien 

Mrs. Arlene H. Payne 

Mr. & Mrs. Steven Perry 

Mr. & Ms. Peter J. Philpott

Elmer F. Pierson Foundation

Mr. & Mrs. Timothy Pleune

Mr. & Mrs. Bruce Plomondon

Mr. Arnold Poppenberg, Sr.

Mr. Arnold C. Poppenberg, Jr.

Mr. Bradford S. Prokop

Pueblo City and County Foundation

Mr. & Mrs. James R. Read

Mr. Jim F. Reeman

Mr. & Mrs. Robert R. Reid, II

Mr. Robert B. Renfro, II 

Mr. & Mrs. Steven Resnick 

Mr. & Mrs. David C. Reynolds

Mr. Fred N. Ris

Ms. Gay A. Roane

Ms. Jeanne O. Robb

Mr. & Mrs. Edward Robinson

Mr. George B. Rooney, IV

Mrs. Barbara M. Rumsey

Ms. Jolanthe Saks

Domenico & Nichol Santilli

Ms. Mary B. Schaefer

Jon & Tammy Schler

Ms. Nancy Schulein 

Mr. & Mrs. Walter C. Seelye 

Shames-Makovsky 

Dudley & Ronda Smith

Ms. Lisa Smith

Mr. & Mrs. Paul C. Stanko

Mr. & Mrs. Ken B. Stannard

Mr. & Mrs. Harry C. Starkey

Miss Marilyn J. Stein

Mr. & Mrs. Terence J. Stevinson

Mr. Douglas R. Stiverson

Mr. & Mrs. Anthony Stroh

Mr. & Mrs. William Sweet, III

Mr. & Mrs. David E. Temple

Mr. William Thiebaut, Jr.

Ms. Catherine Tierney

Mr. Curt Todd, Esq.

Mr. & Mrs. Gregory D. Tomsick

Mr. & Mrs. Ronald R. Townsend

Steve Turner & Steve Kick

Dell & Alyce Van Gilder

Ms. Linda Vargas 

Mr. & Mrs. Gary D. Veasman 

Mrs. George Ann Victor &  

Mr. Arthur Victor, II

Mr. & Mrs. Joseph E. Wagner

Mrs. Josephine B. Waterman

Mr. Jeffrey D. Weaver & Ms. Karen L. Spray
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Mrs. Anne H. Weckbaugh

Mr. & Mrs. William F. Wilbur

Nancy Woodward

Memorials

Gifts received in memory of:

Mr. Cyrus G. Allen, Jr. 

Mr. Donald C. Peterson

Mr. Samuel P. Arnold

Anonymous

Mrs. Vivian Barber

Mr. & Mrs. Robert Overstreet

Mrs. Catharine S. Brooks

Mr. & Mrs. Don Etter

Keith H. and Jeanne L. Heimbuck

Mr. & Mrs. Charles A. Mcpherron

Vincent & Gay Taglialavore

Ms. Louann Young

Dr. William G. Buckles

Hunt Alternatives Fund

Mr. Stephen E. Conner

Mr. & Mrs. William S. Falkenberg

Mr. Richard C. Delanoy

Ms. Helen De Groodt-Belt

The Den LLC

Mr. Edward C. McWilliams

Mr. & Mrs. John T. Mileham

Mr. Richard K. Rudolph

Mrs. Lavauan Dieterle

Keith H. and Jeanne L. Heimbuck

Mr. Dwayne Easterling

Mr. & Mrs. Gary Easterling

Mrs. Marjorie M. Haagenson

Mrs. Verna Jeffery, Alpha Gamma  

Delta Sister

Ms. Miriam N. Schaeuble

Ms. June M. Wilson, Alpha Gamma  

Delta Sister

Mrs. Peggy Harper

Ms. Sue Coulson

Dr. Sarah L. Johnson

Mr. & Mrs. Clinton D. Mehl

Mr. & Mrs. W. D. Yarbrough

Mr. Dale A. Heckendorn

Anonymous

Ms. Marjorie E. Satterfield

Ms. Janet Kamien

Anonymous

Mr. & Mrs. Edward C. Nichols

Mrs. Alma M. Kurtz

Mr. & Mrs. H. Benjamin Duke, III

Mr. & Mrs. Philippe Dunoyer

Mrs. Jaynn M. Emery

Mr. & Mrs. Newell M. Grant

Judith Grant

Professor & Mrs. James R. Griesemer

Mr. & Mrs. Charles R. Hazelrigg

Mr. & Mrs. Don Hoagland

Frank and Monty Kugeler

Mr. & Mrs. M.D. Monk

Mr. & Mrs. Edward C. Nichols

Mr. & Mrs. William Pollard

Mr. & Mrs. Marshall E. Wallach

Mrs. Joyce Lowdermilk

Mrs. Jo W. Brinkerhoff

Mr. William C. McClearn

American Bar Endowment

Anonymous

Edward & Roxanne Anderson

Paul & Carol Baumann

Mr. & Mrs. Robert H. Bell

Barbara Bowes

Mr. Bruce T. Buell

Ms. Karen J. Carlson

The Charneys

Mr. Henry N. Claman & Dr. Janet Claman

Richard & June Clark

Fredrick K. Conover & Jacquelyn Wonder

DC Jets

DCP Midstream LLP

Ms. Mary De La Rosa

Nancy & Dick Downing

Bob & Beverely Elliott

Mr. & Mrs. Ronald E. Evenson

Mr. & Mrs. Edward Everding, Jr.

Mrs. Ruth Falkenberg & Mr. Larry Nelson

Mr. & Mrs. William S. Falkenberg

Sam & Jean Guyton

Mr. & Mrs. Mark I. Harrison

Richard H. Hart

Jaudon & Avery LLP

Patty & Mark Levy

Mr. & Mrs. James M. Lyons

Ellen & Gil Marchand

MC Oil & Gas LLC

Mr. Michael McConnell

McConnell Fleischner Houghtaling, LLC

Jim & Carole McCotter

Mr. & Mrs. Stanley McDermott, Jr.

Debby & Doug McQueen, Jeff, Mollie & Zac

David Miller & Lisa Farber Miller

William & Rosemarie Murane

Cynthia F. Nagel

Ms. Elizabeth A. Phelan & Mr. Paul E. Smith

Susan St. John

Nancy & John Stanesco

Mr. & Mrs. John Sullivan

Karen Tarbell

The Preserve Bunko Group

Dell & Alyce Van Gilder

Mr. William Wagner

Grace Wanner

Michael & Nancy Zoellner

Ms. Carol McNeill

Ms. Mary McNeill

Dr. James S. Miles

Ms. Lodema M. Hodge
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Mrs. Arliss S. Monk

Mr. & Mrs. M.D. Monk

Dorothy B. O’Ryan

Mr. & Mrs. Canton O’Donnell, Jr.

Mr. William Pride

Mrs. Kathryn L. Pride

Mr. Walter S. Rosenberry, III

Elise R. Donohue Charitable Trust

Dr. Joseph B. Torres

Mr. William Wise

Mr. Edward A. Walsh & Mrs. Elaine 

C. Walsh

Mr. & Mrs. David Palmer

Mr. Jonathan Palmer

Tributes

Gifts received in honor of:

Dr. Deloris Giltner

Ms. Alice Datema

Ms. Bobbe Hultin

Ms. Sandra M. Adams

Mrs. Vicky Kipp

Mr. & Mrs. Carl P. Donner, II

Mr. John C. Livingston

Mrs. Nancy E. Livingston

Mrs. Megan Mahncke

Ms. Courtney Martin

Mrs. Marilyn Brown

Optimist Club of Tamarac

Ms. Meghan Shaw

Mrs. Kelly Hale

Mr. Michael Sinnwell

Mrs. Katherine Erker

Mr. Wesley N. Stark

Ms. Bonnie Merenstein

Planned Gifts

Over the 134-year history of this 

organization, we have received gifts  

both large and small from those who  

have made provision in their wills to 

help secure their future. We are 

grateful for these gifts, which will  

help ensure Colorado’s legacy for 

generations to come. 

Legacy Society

Anonymous (6) 

Hartman & Marguerite Axley

Mary Lyn Ballantine

Ms. Barbara Benedict

Virginia K. Berkeley

Frederica Bunge

George W. Cole

Joseph J. Elinoff

B. I. Garlinghouse

Phil Karsh & Linda Love

Mr. & Mrs. Frank Kugeler

James & Katharine Kurtz

Stanley J. Oliner*

John & Linda Roberts

Evaline O. Shuster

Vinnik Family

Grant Wilkins

*Deceased 

For more information about making a 

tax-deductible donation or leaving a 

legacy gift, contact the Development 

Department at 303/866-4477 or 

development@state.co.us.

History Colorado strives to produce 

the Annual Report donor and giving 

member recognition lists without errors 

or omissions. If we have inadvertently 

made a mistake, we would appreciate 

your calling it to our attention. Please 

contact us at 303/866-4477 or 

development@state.co.us.

Photo by Cora Kemp
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What’s Next?

In the coming year, History Colorado will bring new exhibits, experiences, and programs to audiences of all ages across the state.

As part of a statewide Centennial Commemoration of the Ludlow Massacre in 1914, our El Pueblo History Museum presents the 
exhibit Children of Ludlow, exploring this tragic event from the perspectives of the children involved. 

On November 23, we launch Phase II of our exhibits program for the History Colorado Center with the opening of Living West. 
This ambitious exhibit explores the ways Coloradans have shaped and been shaped by our extraordinary environment. Through 
immersive environments, hands-on activities, film, theater, and artifacts, visitors travel from Mesa Verde 800 years ago to the Dust 
Bowl of the 1930s to today’s mountains. The opening of Living West launches a yearlong schedule of programs, lectures, discussions, 
and activities around Colorado’s complex environment. Living West is presented in partnership with Denver Water with generous 
support from the Gates Family Foundation.

Next summer, the History Colorado Center is proud to host Food: Our Global Kitchen, a major new traveling exhibit from the 
American Museum of Natural History in New York. Complete with a hydroponic indoor plant system and a working test kitchen, 
the exhibit explores the culture and science of food and is sure to appeal to everyone who eats!

In 2013 History Colorado received funding to expand the Ute Indian Museum in Montrose. Staff are working with members of 
the three Ute tribes as well as civic leaders and educators in Montrose to develop new exhibits, programs, and services for this 
remarkable museum. 

Exhibits at all of our facilities come alive through programs, lectures, demonstrations, celebrations, and performances. In 2014, 
History Colorado leads a statewide celebration on Colorado Day, August 1st—the day Colorado achieved statehood 138 years ago.

Generous support from the Institute of Museum and Library Services, BP America, Gates Family Foundation, Bonfils-Stanton 
Foundation, and Xcel Energy has enabled our educators to ensure that Colorado history infuses the curriculum at all grade levels 
and that History Colorado content reaches every classroom in the state. Our first online digital learning environments, developed 
in partnership with educators and the Center of the American West, go live in 2013–14.



History Colorado Board of Directors 2012–2013

Officers and Executive 
Committee

Mr. Jim McCotter, Chair
Mr. Joseph W. Halpern, First Vice Chair
Ms. Amy Slothower, Second Vice Chair
Ms. Vicky Kipp, Secretary
Ms. Carol J. Burt, Treasurer

Executive Committee 

Ms. Mary Lyn Ballantine
Mr. W. Bart Berger
Ms. Ann Alexander Pritzlaff

Directors 

Mr. Frederic K. Conover (Jerry)
Mr. Edward E. Ellis, Director
Mr. Peter K. Faris
Mr. Newell M. Grant
Ms. Jeanne Heimbuck
Mr. Kevin Hobbs
The Honorable Gary M. Jackson
Mr. Philip H. Karsh
Ms. Holly Arnold Kinney
Ms. Katherine Lilly Koch (Kitty)
Mr. Frank A. Kugeler
Ms. Lauren Lehman
Mrs. Penny Lewis
Mr. Dan Love
Ms. Melanie M. Meyer
Mr. Douglas N. Morton
Robert J. Mutaw, PhD
Thomas J. Noel, PhD
Mr. Bruce C. O’Donnell
Mr. James H. Ranniger
The Honorable Ellen Roberts
Mr. Jon N. Schler
Mr. Marv Stein
Mr. William B. Tutt
The Honorable Edward Vigil
Mr. James J. Volker
Ms. Tamra J. Ward
William Wei, PhD
Mr. Charles H. Woolley II

Emeritus 

Mr. Christian Anschutz
Mr. Curtis E. Burton
Ms. Dana H. Crawford
Mr. Stanley Dempsey
Ms. Janis Falkenberg
Ellen K. Fisher, PhD
Mr. William H. Hornby
Mr. William F. Wilbur
Mr. Grant Wilkins 

Ex-Officio 

The Honorable Joe Garcia
Mr. John E. Moye 
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